
  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 2nd August 2016
in the Church Room, Ludham 

Present: 
Cllr M Flett
Cllr P Wall

Cllr T Gabriel
Cllr R Pinning

Cllr C Willoughby

Cllr J Usher

Cllr A Lumbard

Cllr A Lupson

Cllr S Farnsworth
Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
1. Welcome to the public: the Chairman welcomed 5 members of the public
2. Apologies for absence:  Cllrs Monk, Tubby, Youngs
3. Declarations of interest: Cllr Gabriel – item 9b on the basis that he owns the property
4. Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 7th June 2016 were approved  
a. Cllr Pinning asked the Chairman for an update on the St Benet’s Path.  The Chairman confirmed that he had recently heard, at a Broads Local Access Forum, that all the legal paperwork had been signed by the landowners (again) and that the paperwork had been returned to the Broads Authority for final confirmation before the footpath was due to be opened.  As with countless previous instances, the Chairman did not hazard a guess as to when the footpath would be opened
5. Correspondence:

a. PCSO report. The PCSO had written to the Clerk apologising for being unable to attend the meeting due to her shift pattern.  She had noted that there had been 8 calls from the area since the last meeting: 1 report of found property, 2 calls for information purposes, 2 reports of a road traffic collision and 3 calls for a concern for safety.  There had been no crimes during the period

a.  NNDC.  Big Society Fund.  Open for applications.  The Clerk noted that she had received a list of all the Big Society grants which had been awarded and that many of the grants were large sums of money and were for items such as play equipment or football posts.  The Parish Council suggested that the Clerk undertake some further research to find out more details of the Big Society Fund, and liaise with the Playground Committee to consider putting together an grant application for additional playground equipment
b. Ludham Guides.  Requested the use of Bakers Arms Green on Saturday 30th July – permission given by the Clerk.  Noted
c. Came and Company insurers.  Recommended that a regular visual inspection of the playground takes place.  Came and Company had informed the Clerk that ‘an annual inspection should be arranged and undertaken while it is still recommended that a weekly visual inspection is carried out by a representative of the Parish Council’.  Cllr Willoughby noted that she would speak with John Youngs to confirm that he undertakes regular checks at the playground.  The Clerk would also clarify the requirements with Came and Company
d. Joan Shaw (co-ordinator of ‘first time main sewerage’ application to Anglian Water).  Information regarding the application.  The Chairman explained that the Parish Council had received notification that a first time mains sewerage application had been submitted to Anglian Water 101A for properties in Repps and Potter Heigham and also one property in Ludham (River Thurne bank at junction with Womack Water, postcode NR29 5QG).  Mrs Shaw is the co-ordinator for the application which comprises 54 properties.  She had written to say that she expected that the number of properties could more than double once the application becomes known by others.  Noted
e. NCC Highways.  Responses to issues.  The Clerk had received responses from the Highway Engineer regarding queries about the drainage at Latchmoor Park and Clint Street.  The issue at Latchmoor Park had been fixed during the month.  The Highways Engineer had replied to the query about drainage issues at Clint Street as follows: ‘to try and help the flooding issues, we have currently carried out some grip and back ditch works along the complete section.  The gully is heavily silted.  A further work order is with our drainage contractor to clean out the highway gully and jet to the outfall in the pond’.  Noted
f. NNDC.  Keepers Cottage, Lovers Lane.  Application for a single storey extension withdrawn.  Noted
g. Norman Lamb MP.  Village Tour.  9.30am Tuesday 30th August.  Outside Throwers.  Noted
6. Agenda items: 
a. To consider requesting a bottle bank to be placed at Ludham Bridge Staithe.  The Parish Council AGREED that the Clerk could arrange for a bottle bank to be placed at Ludham Bridge beside the existing bins.  The Clerk had spoken with the Environment Agency on the telephone to confirm that this would not be a problem
b. To consider if the Parish Council wishes to hold a fireworks display on New Year’s Eve.  The Parish Council AGREED that it would like to hold the fireworks display if the Church Wardens agreed that it should be held in the churchyard, and if Cllr Monk was willing to organise the event again.  The Clerk would speak with the Church Wardens and with Cllr Monk and also speak to Womack Trust to ask if it would be willing to fund the fireworks display again.  The Ludham Wives were represented at the meeting and agreed to support the event again.  The Clerk would work with Jubilee Fireworks to put together a fireworks display at around £700 rather than the usual display which was around £540
c. To review the Parish Council’s financial regulations.  These had been reviewed by Email and were AGREED.  The Chairman confirmed that he had also approved the monthly bank reconciliation.  He explained to Councillors that himself and the Clerk had for some time confirmed the budget, finances and bank reconciliations between them at monthly meetings but that he would urge other Parish Councillors to become involved if they wished to.  Cllr Wall kindly offered to look at the finances every three months
d. To discuss a possible Parish Partnership scheme for a village gateway on the Catfield Road and on the Yarmouth Road.  The Clerk would speak with Highways to find out how much these gateways cost and the details of any potential parish partnership
7. Reports:  
a. Cllr Usher.  SNAP report.  Cllr Usher explained that he had recently attended a SNAP meeting and that the Police priorities had been set as: speeding in Catfield, antisocial behaviour at Caravan Parks and patrols at allotment sites.  Cllr Wall asked him if the Police could prioritise checks on School Road, where people were driving extremely fast in the 30 mph limit.  Cllr Willoughby suggested that the Clerk could request triangular signs on School Road such as ‘no footway’ or ‘children in road’.  This was AGREED
b. Cllr Flett.  Parish Paths Seminar.  Cllr Flett had attended a Parish Paths Seminar, and highlighted that all footpaths in the village needed to be on the definitive map by the beginning of 2026 or they would be ‘extinguished’ from records.  The Chairman asked for Councillors to look at the definitive map and check the footpaths.  Cllr Willoughby informed the Council that the Archive Group (Margaret Watts) were also looking at something similar.  Cllr Willoughby would check this
c. Cllr Flett.  Devolution Seminar.  The Chairman had also attended a Devolution Seminar, and highlighted that the relevant paperwork for the East Anglian Devolution ignores the fact that the Broads Authority are a planning authority.  He also confirmed that those present at the Seminar confirmed that if the East Anglian Devolution went ahead it would be seen as an additional tier of local government
d. Cllr Flett.  Boat waste update.  The Chairman explained that there had been many emails on the subject of Boat Waste but that ultimately very little indeed had actually happened.  He explained how disappointed and frustrated he was by the process and by the Member at NNDC who had failed to deliver on her promises at the June meeting.  The Parish Council agreed that The Chairman should contact the EDP to ask them to take on the story
8. Adjourn meeting
The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 8.40pm for the public session.  
The Chairman reconvened the meeting at 8.50pm
9. Planning Applications:   
a. NNDC.  PF/16/0942.  1 Willow Way.  Proposed single storey rear extension, alter/increase height of rear pitched roof.  The Parish Council agreed to OBJECT to this planning application on the grounds of overshadowing and loss of light.  
b. NNDC.  PF/16/1962.  Manor Gates, Staithe Road.  Flat roof porch extension.  The Parish Council agreed to SUPPORT this planning application
10. Planning Decisions:  
a. NNDC.  PF/16/0489.  Ludham Garage, High Street.  Display illuminated sign.  Refused.  Noted
b. BA.  BA/2016/0202/FUL.  Swallow Tail Boatyard, Horsefen Road.  Extension to workshop to provide timber store.  Approved.  Noted
11. Outstanding Highways matters for updates:
h. ENQ 900004041.  Flooding at Hall Common / Staithe road junction
i. ENQ 531757.  Flooding at Clint Street.  The Clerk had spoken with NCC about this
j. ENQ 541497.  Flooding at Whitegates.  The Clerk would speak with NCC again about this
k. ENQ900011978.  Depression in lane between Latchmoor Park and the High Street.  NNDC have ‘reported the problem to the relevant authority’.  This issue had been rectified
l. Sarah Arnold.  Emails.  Footpath 3 signage  The Clerk would speak with Sarah at NCC again about this
12. Finance

a. The Chairman noted that he had signed and agreed a bank reconciliation for the previous month’s finances.
b. The following payments were authorised: 
i. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259
ii. D/D: Clerk Pension (July).  £43.53 (£31.09 from PC)
iii. Chq no 1124.  MJL Flett.  Mileage.  £21.63 inc £0.42 VAT plus £48.08 inc £0.93 VAT (total £69.71)
iv. Chq no 1125.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £392.27
v. Chq no 1126.  Ludham Village Hall.  Grant.  £900
vi. Chq no 1127.  URM.  Glass – two months.  £33.48 inc £5.58 VAT plus £54.36 inc £9.06 VAT.  (Total £87.84)
c. Receipts:
13. At the Chairman’s discretion:
14. Items for the Parish News: 
a. Norman Lamb’s tour (if in time)
b. Parish Paths
c. Boat Waste
d. Speeding
15. To consider other items for future agendas
16. Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 6th September 2016 at 7.30pm
The meeting closed at 9.08pm
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